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  1906 Earthquake Centennial Alliance 

MINUTE-GENERAL MEETING 7/22/03

Oakland Museum

Next meeting:

October 7, 2003 at Oakland Museum cafeteria
10:30 AM 

New Alliance Executive Director, Earl Aurelius

We began by welcoming our new Executive Director, Earl Aurelius.  Earl is graciously agreed to volunteer to take charge and help get Alliance business planning and strategy developed.  Earl was formerly the Senior Vice President responsible for marketing and strategic planning at EQE (now part of ABS), an international earthquake engineering, and risk management consulting company.

Report of 6/17/03 Steering Committee Meeting.

Complete minutes for the Steering Committee meeting were circulated and are available on the web (along with minutes of all Alliance meetings): 


http://06centennial.org/minutes.html
Earthquake and/or Fire:  Earl called attention to the third item in the Steering Committee’s minutes relative to their decision not to add "Fire" to the name of the Centennial Alliance.  He explained that the Steering Committee decided that the fire was a result of the primary event, the earthquake, and felt that adding fire to the title would, in effect, continue the myth that local politicians spread at the time (downplay the earthquake, emphasize the fire) so that tourism and development wouldn't be discouraged.   The Steering Committee did decide to be sure that the fire is included it in all descriptions of our efforts as well as in the overall objective.  

Alliance Web Page:  Mary Lou Zoback (USGS, Steering Committee member) reported that an Alliance web page has been built and is continually being updated and improved.  We have registered two domain names for the next three years, both get the user to the same information:

http:// 06centennial.org 

http://1906 centennial.org

Suggestions and comments on how to improve this web page are welcome and should be sent to the webmaster:



shaefner@usgs.gov

To improve our visibility in Google (and other web searches) Mary Lou made several comments/suggestions/requests:

1) The Alliance name has been changed from “’06 Earthquake Centennial Alliance”  to “1906 Earthquake Centennial Alliance”—people were using different characters in front of 06 making searches difficult and incomplete.

2) Visibility in web searches is raised by the number of links to the site.  All Alliance members are urged to add a link to the 1906 Earthquake Centennial on their own organization’s web pages.

3) Member organizations are also asked to start building a web page for their individual activities and events (even the current preliminary plans).  These will be added to 06centennial.org under the category “Activities and Events”.

Alliance Project Approval Process:  Earl distributed a draft form, which will soon be added to the Alliance website, for members to provide a description of the project plans for2006, including the schedule, budget, and funding information.   In particular, we would like to know what sources of funding different organizations plan on tapping so the Alliance does not go to the same sources.  If organizations plan on self-funding their own activities, the Alliance would still appreciate an estimate of an approximate budget, as it will help with fund raising to be able to say how much member organizations are contributing to the effort.  The Steering Committee will review proposed projects for compatibility and appropriateness for inclusion in the Alliance. This information will enable the Steering Committee to coordinate the overall publicity and fund raising.

Discussion of Organizational Plans by Category

The remainder of the meeting was devoted to a stimulating discussion of participants ‘ member organization plans.  Each group was asked to submit a brief written report and is included below.  If a written report was not submitted, then only a very cursory summary is provided.

MUSEUMS/EXHIBITIONS

Exploratorium 

Attendees:  Mary Miller
The Exploratorium has applied for an NSF grant to develop a series of Web sites and live Webcasts around the theme of "Evidence--How Scientists Make Meaning of Data." One of the selected sites to be covered in 2006 is the San Andreas Fault Observatory at Depth (SAFOD), part of the NSF-funded project "Earthscope." Their focus will be on current developments in understanding movements of the earth's crust and earthquakes, particular along the North American-Pacific plate boundary.

Oakland Museum of California 

Attendees:  Mark Medeiros, Diane Curry
Presented the Museum’s floor plan for his historical look at the 1906 earthquake exhibit.   It will focus on 3 themes;  the Day before (not a strict day, but something about the era), the Day of (including exhibits on the science or earthquakes and their effects), and the Day after (again not a strict day, but the recovery effort).  The exhibit will end with a room on “earthquake” culture, including an earthquake probability slot machine!  The exhibit will begin on 4/2006 and continue through 10/2006.

San Francisco Public Library 

Attendees:  Kathryn King 

Offered the use of the library’s auditorium (seats 250) and 1500 sq. of exhibit space to Alliance organizations. The Library is looking for partners and people with ideas.  Kathryn mentioned that Susan Goldstein also of S.F. Library History Center is putting on a small exhibit on the 1906 earthquake and fire.

Society of California Pioneers Museum 

Attendees:  Susan Haas, Peter Flagg
New to the Alliance, reported that they are currently developing their plans for 1906 and were interested in hearing about the scope of activities in the Alliance.

University of California, Berkeley

Attendees:  Lind Gee
Reported about campus-wide plans and mentioned a number  projects and ideas they are developing:  

“Forces that Shape the Bay”-Lawrence Berkeley exhibit

Program on retrofit of buildings on campus.

Tours of retrofitted buildings on campus.

Highlighting Hayward Fault on campus

Evolution of Seismology

Earthquake emergency drill on campus

For more details, see their web page:

http://www.seismo.berkeley.edu/seismo/1906

PARKS/OUTDOOR ACTIVITIES

Presidio Trust

Attendees: Jeffrey Weik, 

The Presidio Trust is working with Will Elder of the National Park Service on developing Presidio exhibits for 2006.  The Presidio played a pivotal role in the post-earthquake response.  Two earthquake shacks are currently on display on the Presidio (although rather well hidden).  They will be an important part of any exhibit they mount.  

USGS 

Attendees:  Carol Prentice/Phil Stoffer.

Phil Stoffer and Carol Prentice from the USGS are working designing a general field guide to the San Andreas Fault system in the region impacted by the 1906 earthquake.  A preliminary map of public places where field trips may be lead will be presented at the next Centennial Alliance meeting.  An Eagle Scout, James Moore, has volunteered to work with Phil Stoffer (USGS) and Tom Borra (a park ranger at Sanborn Park, Santa Clara County Parks) to develop a geology trail (with guide) to the San Andreas fault zone in this park in the Santa Cruz Mountains. Preliminary cooperative planning discussions with the National Park Service and Mid Peninsula Open Space Preserve have taken place.

K-12 EDUCATION

California Science Teachers Association

Attendees:  Judy Scotchmoor, 

Focusing on promoting Earth Science education in schools.  Their likely role will be providing some kind of clearinghouse for classroom teachers to age- and content-appropriate material and information developed by Alliance organizations. 

SCIENTIFIC/PROFESSIONAL SOCIETIES

Earthquake Engineering Research Institute (EERI)

Attendees:  Susan Tubbesing, Charlie Scawthorn 

Announced plans for their 8th National Conference on Earthquake Engineering to be held in San Francisco on April 17-21, 2006.  They are coordinating with the Seismological Society of America who also plan to hold their 2006 annual meeting in San Francisco in the same time frame (see below).  Discussion with SSA is ongoing to try to hold a joint meeting hopefully all in one facility.   EERI has booked the St. Francis as their headquarters, but would like to use the Moscone Center for the conference.  To achieve the necessary number of hotel bookings, they are discussing co-meeting with other groups, such as Disaster Resistant California.  Chris Poland of EERI, and structural engineer at Degenkolb and Associates in San Francisco, is taking the lead on organizing EERI’s meeting.

Charlie Scawthorn reminded everyone about EERI’s Quake06 Program, a 4-year campaign to reduce earthquake risk in Northern California, beginning April 18, 2002 and ending on the 100th anniversary in 2006.  Goal is to raise awareness of and effect mitigation Bay Area wide through press conferences every 6 months on Bay-Area quake anniversaries (April and October) See their web site for more information:


http://www.quake06.org/quake06.html

Seismological Society of America (SSA)

Attendees:  Susan Newman 

Reported that in 2006 SSA is commemorating two anniversaries:  the San Francisco earthquake and the founding of SSA in San Francisco in the months following the earthquake.  SSA holds an annual meeting in April of every year, hosted by local institutions.   For 2006 SSA has accepted the invitation of USGS and UC, Berkeley to co-host the meeting during the anniversary week of the earthquake.  Lind Gee and Carol Prentice leading the organization for that conference and exploring ways to collaborate with EERI who will be holding their 2006 annual meeting the same week.   


Ideas on commemorating SSA’s 100th anniversary include hiring a free-lance curator to help us with our own historical material. Additionally, SSA will sponsor public lecturers on seismology that may possibly be of interest to museums in 2006. One program is an IRIS/SSA Distinguished Lecturer (see http://www.seismosoc.org/about/2003-IRIS-SSA.html).

Structural Engineers Association of Northern California (SEAONC) 

Attendees:  Wes Starratt 

Reported that the organization operates on a fiscal year, and that new board is currently taking office.  However, they hope to have an outline of a program for the 1906 Centennial for the October Alliance meeting.

 
Wes mentioned that his personal recommendation would be for a half or full-day seminar on structural engineering achievements of the past century that will diminish the impact and prevent the recurrence of a disaster on the magnitude of the 1906 Earthquake.  The seminar could take place at a downtown location and be preceded or followed by a news conference outlining

what the profession has done to make the world safer.  But, as he stated, this is only his personal recommendation and has yet to be put before the SEAONC Board.  At the October Alliance meeting, he will be joined by Carrie Bischoff (Executive Director) from SEAONC.


Wes has passed the word about the Alliance effort to the San Francisco Section of the American Society of Civil Engineers, which has an excellent story to tell on the geotechnical engineering achievements that will minimize earthquake damage.  You can anticipate that a representative from ASCE to be present at your October meeting.  I have also alerted a number of engineering publications on the upcoming anniversary and expect special commemoration of the century engineering achievements to be recounted by Engineering News Record, Civil Engineering, Modern Steel Construction, and numerous other publications.


I have also been in touch with several trade organizations in the building and construction fields that might have an interest in participating as well as sponsoring some events pertaining to the centennial.  In that regard, I suggest that you might want to contact such groups as the Associated General Contractors of California (AGC) in Sacramento.  There might be an opportunity there to get some financial backing for some of the events being planned. 

PUBLIC POLICY, MITIGATION, AND PREPAREDNESS

California Office of Emergency Services 

Attendees:  Rich Eisner 

No definite plans, but see many opportunities to get out emergency planning and preparedness messages.  Several years ago, Ed Bortugno of OES, created popular guidebooks to the Hayward and San Andreas fault through the urbanized portions of the Bay Area.  Rich reported these guidebooks were very popular and are out of print, would make a nice contribution to 2006 activities.  Rich also noted the lack of involvement and focus within the Alliance on social sciences and urbanism and promised to try to get some of that community involved.

City of San Francisco 

Attendees:  Zan Turner
Described plans (time frame not set yet, sometime around the centennial anniversary) for a simulated San Francisco-wide “1906” earthquake exercise involving city emergency response agencies, PGE, the Red Cross, the Salvation Army, and other support services.

ACADEMIC RESEARCH GROUPS
San Jose State 

Attendees:  Debbie Harden
San Jose State will host the 2005 Geological Society of American Cordilleran section meeting.   Field trips and the materials in support of them developed for this meeting will be very useful for the planned public field trips in 1906.  Campus –wide plans have not been developed, but there was substantial damage in San Jose in 1906, yet most of the public there think of the 1989 Loma Prieta earthquake as the only damaging event.  Debbie promised to try to develop a contact with the Tech Museum in San Jose who has expressed interest in the Alliance.

California Geological Survey

Attendees:  Keith Knudsen/Vladimir Glazier
No definite plans have been made yet (survival in the state budget is the foremost concern at present).  Both their Hazards and Strong Motion Instrumentation Programs anticipate having activities and events.
Stanford University
Attendees:  Greg Beroza, Greg Deierlein, 

There has been one initial planning meeting on campus that included members of the School of Earth Sciences, the Blume Earthquake Engineering Center, and the University archivist.  Many ideas are being discussed since Stanford was an important part of the earthquake story and sustained major damage.  

USGS

Attendees:  Mary Lou Zoback, Carol Prentice, Phil Stoffer
In addition to the field trip plans already discussed by Carol and Phil under the Outdoor exhibits, Mary Lou pointed Alliance members to a brief web page the USGS has developed on current 1906 plans:


http://quake.usgs.gov/1906centennial.html

Skyline College

Attendees:  Mel Zucker, Richard Lambert  

At Skyline College we have no specific Centennial plans, but we do have some ideas. Our public access television series can offer some local publicity. We are producing a group of episodes (probably three) about the 1906 quake and the years immediately following. We will also have past episodes that will feature interviews with various U.S.G.S. seismologists and earthquake hazards scientists. We can make these available to any other public access stations if so desired. 

We are interested in following the development of the 1906 Centennial public service announcements, video productions, and various types of museum exhibits. If we can assist with some form of coordination or liaison among scientists, engineers, and the various forms of media coverage, please let us know. Please keep us informed about various media proceedings and developments. 

Skyline College is located less than a mile from the San Andreas fault and has a theatre that could be used for public presentations through the dept.  (Long shot ... Has Ken Burns or other PBS producers been contacted ? )

MEDIA

Hey Day Books 

Attendees:  Malcolm Margolin, Publisher
Would like to explore doing a book based upon the various exhibits and activities.  Also suggested that the scope for the planning could be broadened to include groups not currently involved, such as: folklorists, theologians, musical and cartoon input, and the architectural community.
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